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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

September 24, 2012

PUBLIC HEARING 387

THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Alan Levin

Steve Biener, Esquire




Mrs. Rachael Mears

Senator Brian Bushweller



Mr. Stephen Bach

Honorable Nancy Cook



Mr. Gary Smith


Mr. Jack Riddle




Ms. Cassie Robbins

Mr. Fred Sears





Mrs. Lee Porter

Mrs. Richelle Vible




Ms. Beverly Ennis








Ann Marie Johnson, DAG








Mr. Jeff Stone

Mrs. Bernice Whaley



Mr. Tim McLaughlin



Ms. Nikki Lavoie

 

ALSO PRESENT: Delaware Military Academy Inc. – Tim Frey, Esquire of Ballard Sphar, Mr. Ciro Adams, Ms. Sharon Butler, Mr. Don Fulton, Ms. Karen Jardine, Mr. Donald Wiegner, Mr. Asher Bovankovich, Ms. Heather Bidgood, Ms. Maryellen Charno, Colonel Jack Wintermantel, Mr. Jon Howell, Mr. Bruce Colbourn, Ms. Diane Cheechi, Mr. Brad Bughn, Mr. Sam Golder; Peninsula United Methodist Homes, Inc. – Emilie Ninan, Esquire of Ballard Sphar, Ms. Terri White, Ms. Diane Coke, Mr. Sue Ahern, Mr. Bruce Colbourn; SevOne, Inc. – Ms. Cathy Colapieto and Mr. Bruce Johnson;  FoxFire Printing and Packaging, Inc. – Mr. Fritz Light and Mr. John Ferritti; Ashland Inc. -  Ms. Anne Schumann and Mr. John Riley; Mr. Howard Smith, Mr. Doug Rainey with WHYY Newsworks; Ms. Andrea Godfrey with OMB, Mr. Andrew Dunsmore of Senator Coon’s Office, Ms. Deb Pace of Earth Spring Foods, Mr. Ivan Solero of Earth Spring Foods and Ms. Cori Nutoli, the News Journal  
LOCATION:   Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware  19720

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Chairman Lubin, on Monday, September 24, 2012.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Riddle made a motion that the minutes as corrected, for the August 27, 2012 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Delaware Military Academy Inc., a Delaware non-stock corporation (“DMA” or the “Applicant”.  DMA is requesting approval of the issuance of industrial revenue bonds in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $20,000,000.  The proceeds of the revenue bonds (the “Series 2012 Bonds”) will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant for one or more of the following purposes:  (i) financing all or a portion of the costs of the construction of the 2012 Capital Project; (ii) refund certain indebtedness of the Applicant; (iii) funding a swap termination payment; (iv) funding a reserve fund deposit; and (v) financing various costs incidental to the financing, including costs of issuance (collectively, the “Project”).   The Applicant will use a portion of the proceeds of the Series 2012 Bonds to finance the (i) acquisition of approximately 7.43 acres of land which is adjacent to its existing property; (ii) expand the science building by converting existing space into additional classrooms; (ii) construction of a 20,000 square foot building which will house a gymnasium, auditorium with seating for 1500, additional classrooms, locker rooms and bathrooms; and (iv) construction of two (2) new athletic fields and site improvements on acquired land (collectively, the “2012 Capital Project”) for its facilities located at 112, 114 and 116 Middleboro Road in Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”). The Project will be owned by the Applicant and operated as a charter high school.

Mrs. Mears presented this request to the Council.  She stated that DMA is the first all Navy Junior Reserve Officer Training Corps (JROTC) charter school in the United States.  It received its charter in 2002 and opened in 2003.  She stated there are approximately 500 students in grades nine through twelve.  She added that DMA is a 501 c (3) corporation.

Colonel Jack Wintermantel stated that DMA has had a remarkable history.  He stated that DMA is supported by the US Navy, has received a superior rating from the Department of Education and has earned the second highest SAT grades, is fifth in reading and eighth in math.  He added that they have received a top award as an employer and also have the lowest discipline rate in the State of Delaware.  Colonel Jack Wintermantel stated that eighty-five percent of the graduates have continued on to higher education; two percent have gone into the Military.  He stated that students have received a total of approximately $30,000,000 in scholarships.  He added that DMA’s goal is to prepare its students for the next level of education and stresses mental and physical health.  Colonel Jack Wintermantel stated that DMA has reached the point that it needs to expand which includes expanding its physical arena.

Mr. Sears asked where the students came from and about the admissions policy.  Colonel Jack Wintermantel stated that seventy-six percent of the students come from the Red Clay School district.  He added that they can give preference to a five mile radius.  There are no out of state students accepted.  He also stated that there is no testing, just three criteria:  l) Student wants to attend DMA, 2) Student does not have failing grades and 3) Student must pass a physical test.  Mr. Biener asked if the physical exam accommodated students with disabilities and Colonel Jack Wintermantel stated that it did.

Mr. Riddle stated that it was his understanding that DMA was paying off an existing bank loan, providing new funds for construction and would be going from $11,000,000 in debt to $18,000,000 in debt.  Mr. Fulton stated that this would be a variable rate bond issue.  He stated that the past bonds were backed by a letter of credit.   He continued by saying that the existing bonds would be retired and the letter of credit would be going away, extinguishing derivatives of floating rate bonds.  He added that the new issue will be a straight, fixed rate bond sold to the market.  Mr. Fulton stated that investors will buy bonds and the school will no longer bear any letter of credit.  He added that it would be an amortization term of 35 years.

Mr. Riddle stated that it appeared that DMA was very successful in getting contributions and asked if this was due to special fund raising efforts.   He asked where the contributions came from.  Colonel Wintermantel stated that more than half of those funds come from the Navy.

Mrs. Vible asked what public benefit the State gained from the issuance of these bonds.  Mrs. Mears stated that the industrial revenue bond program helps schools, hospitals and nursing homes through this type of funding as these projects would not be eligible for DEDO’s other funding programs.  Mrs. Vible asked specifically about the financial benefit to the State.  It was stated that DEDA is paid a closing fee of .25 percent of the total issuance amount plus an annual service fee of $400 for as long as the bonds are outstanding.  Director Levin stated that these bonds are not backed by the full faith and credit of the State, DEDA is just a conduit.
Mr. Howell stated that he has two sons at DMA.  He stated that they were in a private school that did not meet their needs.  He added that DMA definitely meets their needs not only educationally but in all aspects.  He commented that DMA has a plaque that states DMA enforces scholarship, leadership and citizenship which is adhered to.

Ms. Bidgood also praised DMA.  She stated that she has two sons at the school and she complimented the size of the class, the student/teacher ratio and the individual attention that is shown to the students.
Mrs. Butler stated that her son was interested in DMA and that they were so impressed with the school that her family had actually moved from the Christiana School District to the Red Clay School District to be able to send her son there.  She stated that her only criticism is the inconvenience of offsite activities which she believes this funding will improve.

Mr. Sears asked about diversity efforts being made to reach that particular population.  Colonel Wintermantel stated that the admissions are open and that he cannot target certain groups.  Mr. Sears asked if the minorities in Red Clay were aware of DMA’s opportunities.  Colonel Wintermantel stated that DMA does have students from the inner city.

Senator Bushweller stated that he believes DMA is a shining example of the charter school law here in Delaware and is a great example of what can be done when you gather people together with the same goals.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments.

Mrs. Pace asked if the Council had considered whether the department of the Navy has supported this school beyond contributions and why funds were targeted for just this school.
Mrs. Johnson explained that DEDA is a conduit issuer, and that the industrial revenue bond funding does not provide funds directly or indirectly from the State of Delaware.  She stated that this is an opportunity that the federal tax code provides for non-profit entities.  DMA indicated that it is chartered under the Red Clay district.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Senator Bushweller made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Twenty Million Dollars ($20,000,000.00), of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including September 23, 2013.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Peninsula United Methodist Homes, Inc., a Delaware corporation and 501(c)(3) organization exempt from federal income taxes (“PUMH” or the “Applicant”)   -  Amount of proposed issuance:  Not to exceed at any time outstanding $70,000,000, exclusive of original issue discount, if any; Location of Project:  The Project will be located at the following sites:  (1) Methodist Country House, 4830 Kennett Pike, Wilmington, DE 19707 (the “Country House Facility”); (2) Cokesbury Village, 726 Loveville Road, Hockessin, DE 19707 (the “Cokesbury Village Facility”); (3) Methodist Manor House, 1001 Middleford Road, Seaford, DE 19973 (the “Manor House Facility”); (4) approximately 8.7064+ acres of land fronting on the westerly side of Delaware Route 52 (a/k/a Kennett Pike) immediately north and adjacent to the current location of the Country House (the “Kennett Pike Parcel”); (5) and a forty-three (43) acre parcel of land directly west of the Assawoman Canal and immediately adjacent to the north to land annexed into Ocean View, Delaware with entry from Muddy Neck Road, Baltimore Hundred in Sussex County, Delaware (Parcel #1-34-17.00-12.00) (the “Bethany Parcel”); Nature of Project and/or Plan of Financing and Description of the Project:  The Applicant has applied to the Authority for the reissuance for federal tax purposes of up to $70,000,000 of the Authority’s revenue bonds (the “Reissued Bonds”), to be reissued in one or more series of tax-exempt and taxable bonds, to refinance through a reissuance the outstanding amount of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, Variable Rate Demand Revenue Bonds (Peninsula United Methodist Homes, Inc. Issue) Series 2007A and 2007B (the "Prior Bonds"), the proceeds of which were used to refund prior obligations and to finance certain capital projects including: (1)  the purchase of the Kennett Pike Parcel; (2)  the renovation of certain existing facilities including (a) a portion of the 4700 Hall at the Country House Facility, (b) a portion of the flat roof line areas at the Manor House Facility, (c) the renovation of three elevator cars and shafts at the Manor House Facility, and (d) the relocation of the cooling tower at Cokesbury Village Facility; (3)  the purchase of the Bethany Parcel; (4)  the exploratory costs associated with the development of the Bethany Parcel for the purposes of a continuing care retirement community until permanent financing is obtained; (5)  various other planned capital expenditures in connection with existing facilities, services and programs located at Country House Facility, Manor House Facility and/or Cokesbury Village Facility; (C) to pay capitalized interest with respect to the Prior Bonds; (D) to fund any necessary reserve funds; and (E) to pay certain costs of issuance of the Prior Bonds, including credit enhancement fees (the “Project”).

Mrs. Mears presented this request to the Council.  Mrs. Ninan stated that PUMH is going to do a restructuring of its financing but that there will be no new bonds issued.  She stated that by submitting to a public hearing, PUMH will preserve the flexibility to retire the Series A Bonds, should it opt to do so.   PUMH will be paying off the 2007B bonds and the 2007A bonds will remain outstanding with a letter of credit, which triggers a reissuance only for tax purposes.

Mr. Riddle complimented PUMH and its involvement with the ACH organization and commented on how they have done a great job improving the Manor House facility in Seaford, Delaware.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments.

Mr. Denn of Senator Coon’s office stated that Senator Coon’s office strongly supported this Project.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Seventy Million Dollars ($70,000,000.00), of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including September 23, 2013.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

SevOne, Inc. (“SevOne” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in the amount of $484,218. The Applicant proposes to use the funds to expand the existing headquarters facility located in Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”).
Mrs. Clark presented this request to the Council.  She stated that this is a fast growing, Delaware company, which was started in Newark in 2005 and currently has 122 employees.
Mr. Johnson stated that SevOne is a small software company that was initially started in 2004.   He stated the founder went to Newark High School and then to the University of Delaware.  He stated that due to increased efforts in 2005, the company was able to create a marketable software package in 2006.  He further added that in 2007, SevOne had $15,000,000 in revenue.  He stated that they have software that is geared into management with customers including Comcast, Verizon Wireless, Apple and Google.

Mrs. Vible asked for specifics about the jobs to be created.  Mr. Johnson stated that this facility is primarily SevOne’s R&D center.  There will be software engineers and research and development personnel.  He stated that the research and development people will be entry level with salaries starting at $60,000 and those coming with experience from the University of Delaware, will be making $100-120,000.  He stated that there will also be some sales people and that all of the marketing people will be located in Delaware.  Mr. Johnson stated that the administrative employees will be entry level with salaries of $40,000.
Mrs. Vible asked if SevOne found Delaware’s labor pool to be satisfactory.  Mr. Johnson stated that they had encountered a little trouble finding high end engineers.

Mr. Riddle asked that Mr. Johnson talk about the ownership of SevOne.  Mr. Johnson stated that basically SevOne is funded by Ves Bakalov and that there are three principals, which are under the LLC, that own 55 % of the company.  He added that venture capital money has about 35-40% of the ownership.  He stated that the employees are ESOP members.
Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Four Hundred Eighty-Four Thousand Two Hundred Eighteen Dollars ($484,218) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including September 23, 2013.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Food Bank of Delaware – Mr. Levin informed the Council that he had received notice from the Applicant requesting that this application which was scheduled to be presented today, be rescheduled for a later date.

Delaware Economic Development Office (“DEDO” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting that the amount previously approved for a Delaware Strategic Fund grant be increased from $160,000 to an amount not to exceed $190,500.  The proceeds will be used to pay the cost of environmental engineering and design necessary to complete the environmental permitting necessary to allow the expansion of the aircraft parking ramp at the Dover Air Force Base (DAFB) Civil Air Terminal (CAT) (the “Project’).
Mr. Stone presented this project to the Council. He stated that DEDO is asking for these funds to pay for the cost of environmental engineering and design which is necessary to complete the environmental permitting necessary to allow the expansion of the aircraft parking ramp at the Dover Air Force Base (“DAFB”) Civil Air Terminal (“CAT”).  He further stated that the CDF had based its original recommendation of approval on July 23, 2012 on a proposal from Century Engineering.  Mr. Stone stated that subsequent to the meeting, costs were revised to eliminate some items that were thought to be unnecessary and to add some items that were thought to be necessary.  This resulted in an increase in funds needed.  DelDOT will also be increasing its amount.  Mr. Stone stated that Kent County Levy Court will be decide on this increase on October 7th but he has been told that they don’t believe that there will be a problem as long as the other two parties have approved the increase.
Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an increase from the originally approved One Hundred Sixty Thousand Dollars ($160,000) to an amount not to exceed One Hundred Ninety Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($190,500); to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including September 23, 2013.  Mr. Riddle seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

FoxFire Printing and Packaging, Inc. (“FoxFire” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant received approval on April 23, 2012 from the Council on Development Finance for a Delaware Strategic Fund (DSF) grant in the amount of $336,167 and for an SSBCI loan in the amount of $1,000,000 to support FoxFire’s expanded operations (“Project”).
Mr. Stone stated that the request is back before the Council to advise the Council of two material changes:  l) due to the cost of the press, FoxFire has decided to go with a smaller power press which is $2,000,000 less; 2) there has been a significant change with one of the major suppliers which will reflect a significant change on FoxFire’s financials.  Mr. Stone stated that he appreciated the fact that FoxFire had brought this to DEDO’s attention right away.   He stated that it is his understanding that FoxFire will continue to grow and if it meets its projections, it will make its employment goals and its Capex goals.  He further added that additionally, FoxFire will have invested $4.5 to $5 million. 
Mr. Ferretti stated that it was a little setback to have lost a number two customer, but believes with the sales projections that they have a healthy pipeline, FoxFire will sustain and will not have any problems meeting its financial commitments.
Mr. Light stated that every business is cyclical and even though they did not anticipate this downturn, they have had them before and they expect to overcome it.
Mrs. Vible stated that she understood that a reason for the larger printer was to enable the company to create shelf displays and asked if the change to the smaller printer would impact their ability to produce shelf displays.  Mr. Ferretti indicated that the equipment difference in the press was that it was an 81” press versus a 73” press.  He further stated that they will be able to produce most of the displays with it, and will outsource the jobs requiring the larger printing.  He stated that they will still be working with the Family Dollar stores and will continue to produce virtual advertising for them.  Mr. Ferritti stated that FoxFire expects to do $6.5 million of business with Family Dollar.
Mr. Riddle asked if the SSBCI loan had been reduced as a result and Mr. Bach stated that the SSBCI portion was disbursed for $900,000 instead of $1,000,000.

Mr. Sears stated that it was his understanding that the bigger piece of equipment was going to allow FoxFire to get into more markets.  He asked if this reduction still offers FoxFire the opportunity to provide more services than it is currently offering.  Mr. Ferritti stated that it does and that it provides versatility and will open up new markets; opens up a whole new category of business for them.
Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mr. Sears made a motion to accept the changes presented today for the FoxFire Project. Mr. Riddle seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Amtrak (“Amtrak” or the “Applicant”) – Mr. Stone presented this request to the Council.  He stated that on September 26, 2011, the Council authorized DEDO to utilize up to $500,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund to match the same amount of funding from AMTRAK to conduct a conceptual design study.  He further stated that the purpose of the study was to determine the feasibility of locating Amtrak’s proposed Tier 2 High Speed Rail maintenance facility at the existing Wilmington maintenance facility or at the former Chrysler site in Newark (the “Project”).  The approval for these funds will expire on September 26, 2012.  Therefore, today the Applicant is requesting an extension of the approval time.

Mr. Stone stated that the process is ongoing and the engineering firm has been hired.  He stated that the process has taken longer than expected but that next month a final presentation is being scheduled.  Mr. Stone stated that DEDO has not been billed for any work as of yet.  He stated that there are no issues with the work at this point; just need an extension of the approval time.

Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Mrs. Vible made a motion to recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an extension of the approval time for the Project, to remain in effect through and including December 31, 2012.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Ashland Inc. (“Ashland” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a Grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in an amount up to $10,000,000 over a 5 year period to accommodate future growth. The Applicant proposes to use the funds for the expansion and renovation of Ashland’s Wilmington, Delaware Campus which includes Research and Development Operations (the “Project”).

Mr. Stone presented this request to the Council.  He stated that Ashland has a major presence here in Delaware with 500 employees.  He added that Hercules recently purchased ISP Inc.  Mr. Stone stated that he believes this Project presents a unique opportunity for Delaware to gain high income jobs over the next few years.  He stated that basically, if Ashland brings employees, they will be rewarded; if they do not, they will not be rewarded.

Director Levin stated that he was aware of the importance of Hercules to the State, and of the importance when Ashland with its strong reputation for research and innovation, acquired Hercules in 2008.  He stated that Ashland is a great corporate citizen of Delaware and a strong member of the Delaware community. He added that DEDO took a proactive approach, and set the requirement of 501 employees which is the number of employees Ashland had as of June 30, 2012.  He stated that Ashland has five years to receive funds for any new full-time permanent position with a minimum salary of $50,000 above the minimum of 501 positions, which must also be maintained.  Director Levin stated that Ashland will be eligible for a Capex grant up to $1,500,000 based on 3% of the actual qualified capital expenditures made.

Ms. Schumann stated that if you combine Hercules and ISP, you have a strong foundation for a specialty chemical company. She stated that Ashland has offices in Ohio, Kentucky and New Jersey.  She further stated that seventy percent of this profit wasn’t there five – seven years ago.  She stated that they are excited about the future.

Mr. Riley stated that Governor Markell and Director Levin have been very proactive with this Project.  He stated that he thinks what is really exciting for Delaware and Ashland is the nature of the agreement – the kind of real end jobs that Delaware will be getting.  He also stated that they have four innovations centers just in the United States and he feels that this Project makes a lot of sense.

Mr. Riddle asked about the mechanism of the $10,000,000 allocation for this project.  Director Levin stated that they are projecting $2,000,000 a year for five years and DEDO will pay them on a six month basis.  Senator Cook reiterated that this is a five year commitment but that there are no guarantees. 

Mr. Biener questioned the $28,000 per job amount.  Director Levin stated that the per employee amount is based on PIT calculations.  He added that there are claw-backs on the funds.

Mrs. Vible asked how the claw backs work.  Director Levin stated that when DEDO offers a performance grant, sometimes it is on a speculative basis.  However, he stated in this situation, Ashland has to hire and maintain those positions.  He added that on the Capex portion of the grant, there are no claw backs.  The Capex portion of the grant is paid after the funds are expended.

Mr. Sears asked what happens if Delaware doesn’t win this proposal.  Ms. Schumann stated that this is an ongoing project and it will depend on the talent and where the business is growing.  It was stated that if there is no increase in employment, there is no deal.  Director Levin stated that there is always that chance.

Senator Cook asked if these jobs could include the transfer of jobs from other states.  Ms. Schumann stated that it did include those jobs.  Senator Cook asked how many employees Hercules had when Ashland acquired Hercules.  Mr. Riley stated there were approximately 550 which were split between two locations.  He further added that there has not been a severe decline; there was creation of some new employees, some people left the company and there was some integration.  Ms. Schumann stated that there were some jobs eliminated because of the integration but there has been growth there also.

Mr. Biener stated that this is a unique program in Delaware and asked if other states had offered incentives.  Mr. Stone stated that other states had offered incentives both in terms of cash and in other incentives.  Director Levin stated that the southern states seem to have a way of being able to offer more than Delaware.

Mrs. Schumann stated that DEDO has been great with its flexibility.

Senator Cook suggested that the status of this approval be reviewed every six months by the DEDO staff.

Chairman Lubin asked if there were any public comments.

Mr. Solero asked how long it took to go out and recruit someone to come to Delaware.  Director Levin stated that we are not in a position to answer that specific question.  He stated that this is the nature of this program and we understand that.  Director Levin stated that it could be a week or it could be four years and 51 weeks and that is why DEDO has left the door open for five years but that it must be realized that it secures the 500 jobs already here.  He added that it would be more reasonable to assume no money goes out until jobs are created.

Ms. Pace asked if the $2,000,000 earmarked for the first year is not used in the first year, could those funds be reallocated.  She also asked if it had been considered that Ashland was 5.2 miles from the State line and could those funds go for out of state jobs. Chairman Lubin stated that these funds only go to Delaware companies and that there is a time line put into place regarding the commitment of funds.

Mr. Denn of Senator Coon’s office stated that Senator Coon’s office was very excited about this Project as the chemical industry could certainly use this support.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Riddle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including September 23, 2013.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Route 113 Associates, LLC (“Route 113” or the “Applicant”) – Ms. Robbins presented this matter to the Council.  She stated that the Applicant received a Brownfield Grant of $63,212 on January 26, 2010 from DEDA.  She further stated that per the grant agreement, Route 113 was required to hire five employees prior to January 26, 2012.   She stated that Route 113 is currently in technical default of the grant agreement with DEDA for $63,212 due to lack of employment and that the Applicant has submitted a cure report to prevent a claw back provision. 

Ms. Robbins stated that the Applicant submitted a cure report stating that the jobs were to be created by a hotel user which was delayed due to the inability to obtain financing.  The report stated that the hotel user has now obtained financing that will allow the project to proceed with the possibility of creating 20-25 jobs during the first quarter of 2014.

Ms. Robbins stated that the Staff recommends approving the cure report submitted by Route 113 Associates and extending the claw back period if a minimum of five full-time jobs are created prior to March 31, 2014.  If the jobs are not created prior to March 31, 2014, staff recommends requiring Route 113 Associates, LLC to repay the grant funds previously disbursed.
It was stated that Mr. Jones, the spokesperson from Route 113 was at the last minute, unable to attend this meeting today.  It was also stated that the Brownfields work had been completed by DNREC.  It was determined that more information is needed and it was suggested that the request be deferred.

Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council defers action on this matter until additional information could be received and reviewed such as a list of the principals and the status of the hotel’s progress such as a commitment letter from the bank.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was adopted by unanimous vote.  It was also suggested that Mr. Jones attend the next meeting.
Executive Session – Mrs. Vible made a motion that the Council go into executive session to discuss strategy involving legal advice or opinion from an attorney-at-law, with respect to collective bargaining or pending or potential litigation, in a matter in which an open meeting would have an adverse effect on the bargaining or litigation position of the public body in accordance with 29 Del. C. §10004(b)(4)2.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sears which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council go out of executive session.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sears which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Ann Marie Johnson, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 22, 2012 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.                    

